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April 20, 2018


The Honorable Joe McDermott
Chair, King County Council
Room 1200
C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember McDermott:

The enclosed ordinance, if approved, will ratify the International Brotherhood of Electrical Workers, Local 77 (Department of Transportation, Transit) collective bargaining agreement (CBA) for the period of January 1, 2015, through December 31, 2018, which will enable King County to continue to provide public transit services.  This agreement covers 86 employees in the Department of Transportation.

Employees covered by this agreement are the electrical workers for the King County transit system and the Sound Transit rail system.  In the Power Section they are responsible for repairing and maintaining the electrical systems for transit bases, park and ride lots, the downtown Seattle transit tunnel, and trolley buses.  They are electricians and line utility workers who ensure that trolley buses and streetcars have power and guide ways to operate; and transit facilities are ready to support the needs of the bus riders and employees who operate and maintain the buses.  Their work area is King County wide with an emphasis on the City of Seattle for trolleys.  They repair and maintain high voltage substations, fire and life systems, electronic controls, electric motors, emergency generators, lighting, track and wire guide ways, and underground vaults and ducts.

In the Rail Section they are responsible for maintaining, repairing, upgrading and comprehensive preventive maintenance on Sound Transit’s rail electrical systems as well as electrical systems and equipment in light rail shops, offices and facilities.  They are rail electrical workers and transit facilities electricians.

[bookmark: _GoBack]King County and the Union are currently parties to a collective bargaining agreement with an effective date of January 1, 2015, through December 31, 2018.  That agreement was adopted by the King County Council in Ordinance 18258.  Article 13.8.1.C of the CBA states:  “Wage increases, if any, are to be negotiated by the parties for the years 2017 and 2018.”  The parties have now discharged their bargaining obligations under Article 13.8.1.C and agreed to wage increases as follows:  Retroactively effective to January 1, 2017, there shall be a 2.25% cost-of-living adjustment and a 0.75% market adjustment.  Retroactively effective to January 1, 2018, there shall be a 2.7% cost-of-living adjustment and a 0.3% market adjustment.  Additionally, the Union has agreed to adopt approximately 20 provisions of the Master Labor Agreement into their contract.  These provisions establish uniform working conditions across the County’s Unions and will take effect prospectively.  Because these provisions are woven into the collective bargaining agreement, we submit the reworked labor contract to the King County Council, maintaining the effective dates of this contract term from 2015 through 2018.  This new contract will replace the contract that was enacted through Ordinance 18258, much as any successor contract would do.

This agreement also advances the goals of the King County Strategic Plan by promoting uniformity in working conditions across King County.

The settlement reached is a product of good faith collective bargaining between King County and the Union.  The agreement compares favorably with other settlements and is within our capacity to finance.  This agreement has been reviewed by the Office of the Prosecuting Attorney, Civil Division.

Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance.  This important legislation will help King County residents receive public transit services.  We urge passage of this agreement.

If you have questions, please contact Megan Pedersen, Director, Office of Labor Relations, at 206-263-2898.

Sincerely,



Dow Constantine
King County Executive	
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		ATTN:  Carolyn Busch, Chief of Staff
			  Melani Pedroza, Clerk of the Council
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